DECEMBER 2010
My dear friends and family in Christ

I first take this opportunity on behalf of Catherine and I to thank you for your very thoughtful prayers and support. In particular over these past few months for our daughter Leann, who has been very seriously ill. We can say with hope that we can see a light at the end of what has been a very dark tunnel, but likewise there is still a long way to go.

As we think of this Advent and Christmas time there will be many within our town for whom it may not be the time of ‘Joy and Light’ but rather a time of sadness and dark. Indeed speaking to one lady in the town just recently, she spoke of an event which will now be twenty six years ago; her husband died on 23rd December leaving her with a baby just seven weeks old. For such people we must pray God’s blessing and peace.

For us, as Christians, I am reminded of the text in John 1 v 45; ‘We have found him’. We Christians are they who have found.  Others may still be seeking for the big thing, the one thing that makes life worth living and death worth dying, but we Christians have ‘found’ Him of whom it was foretold 80 years before his birth, of how and why.  In Him we have found light in times of darkness and tragedy, in Him we have found joy when there have been times of celebration.

Beloved in Christ, we have ‘found’, but praise His name, we continue to find, in Christ, peace, joy, happiness and comforting words in times of uncertainty and sadness. 

May God bless us and those we know and love wherever they may be. 

Catherine joins me in wishing you a blessed Advent and a ‘Joyous Noel’.

Norman
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A weekend of Carol singing!             
The Carols in the Mall this year will take place on 18th December at 10.30am. There will be a school choir, mince pies, mulled juice and the Kings Tent.  If you can make some mince pies for that morning, contact the Baptist Church who are probably organizing the food and might be grateful for extra support.  We are all invited to join in with the singing - there will be very little talking this year - Churches Together’s aim is to show some Christmas joy together to the town shoppers.  

Then the following day...
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’Carols by Candlelight’, at our church, on Sunday 19th December at 6 p.m. ; A service of traditional Carols and readings, plus songs by the choir, including two brand new ones by Heather, and other readings and meditations, followed by mince pies. Collection for Shelter.
Christmas Day Service

 at Warminster Baptist Church, North Row at10.30 a.m. Led by Revd Roy Bedford
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Everyone is Welcome
CHURCH FAMILY NEWS
We give a warm welcome to Christopher and Dianah Oyango from Kenya and their children Emanuel and Kimberley, also to Matilda Buaben, Zenobia's mother.
Congratulations to Dominic and Winifred Opoku-Ware on the birth of Brianna, a sister for Reginald. 
Congratulations and very best wishes to Gladys Turner who will be 100 years old on 6th December

Please remember in your prayers:  Edwin Antwi-Berchie, as he has been posted to Afghanistan, Joan Drain recovering after a fall,

Brian Bonner after a heart attack, Len and Joy Kibby, Tony Reade, Peggy Griffiths, Audrey and Howard Spurr, Daphne Coles and Owen Blake.
We give thanks for the life of   Lillian Ashwood who died recently at the age of 92 years.
*******************************************************************************************************************
SERVICES FOR DECEMBER TO FEBRUARY
5th December: 
10.30 a.m. 
Pauline Tiller

12th December: 
10.30 a.m.
Rev Norman Price

HOLY COMMUNION
19TH December: 
10.30 a.m.
Revd Heather Morgan



     
 6 p.m.
Carol Service

26th December: 
10.30 a.m.
Tom Hill

2nd January:

10.30 a.m.
Revd Heather Morgan 
COVENANT



6p.m.

Revd Norman Price

United Service
9th January:

10.30 a.m.
Peter Walker

16th January:
10.30 a.m.
Rev Norman Price

HOLY COMMUNION

23rd January:
10.30 a.m.
Cooper House Group

30th January:
10.30 a.m.
Revd Mike Burrell

6th February:
10.30 a.m.
Revd Mary Teed

13th February:
10.30 a.m.
Margaret White




6 p.m.

Revd Norman Price

20th February:
10.30 a.m.
Revd Norman Price


includes Baptism of Brianna Opoku-Ware

27th February:
10.30 a.m
Happy 100th Birthday Gladys!  
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6th December 2010

 In 1910 – King George V came to the throne, H.H. Asquith was prime minister. The Girl Guide movement was founded and the suffragettes were beginning their campaign for votes for women. Charles Rolls became the first man to make a non-stop double crossing of English Channel by plane and Robert Falcon Scott led the Terra Nova Expedition to Antarctica – it was another year before anyone reached the South Pole. The first B type double decker bus appeared and was to displace London’s horse drawn buses by 1911. The Titanic was being built – it would be another two years until its launch. The horrors of the 1st World War were still 4 years away.

Mother Teresa was born that year, as were Bonny and Clyde and our own much loved Gladys!
Gladys Turner has been a member of our congregation for 20 years and an inspiration to all who know her. She was a key member of the Tuesday afternoon fellowship, which meant a lot to her; she was very sad when it had to close due to dwindling numbers.

Her family mean a lot to her and she is always keen to show off photos of new great-grandchildren. She married her husband, Bertie, in 1939 and they had two sons, Len and Roger. The family has now grown to include 7 grandchildren and 7 great-grandchildren. She is now eagerly looking forward to a grandson’s wedding next May, when she is keen to see the ‘boys’ in their kilts.

Gladys is a lovely lady. I am sure everyone within our church family joins in saying a resounding ‘Happy Birthday’. 

 

NEWS FROM CHURCHES TOGETHER IN WARMINSTER
The informal meeting in September was an interesting opportunity for discussion with other Christians about our differences and similarities, over a cup of tea and a biscuit, led by Francis Ballinger.  We will have 2 or 3 informal meetings over the year where any member of our churches can come along and meet other Christians from other denominations to chat about topics of interest (over a cup of tea…)

The Week of Prayer for Christian Unity will take place, as usual, on 18th to 25th January 2011.  Each church will hold a lunch time event, with a short time of prayer and meditation on the theme followed by a simple lunch.  Our church will host the meeting on Thursday 20th January.  If you would like to join in with this by attending, or making soup, please speak to Karen Woollard.  The act of joint worship on Sunday evening 23rd January will be at St John’s church.
You will be interested to know that 15 people from Warminster are being trained in Trowbridge to be Street Pastors and hope to start work in our town in February 2011.  

In August 2011 a pilgrimage is being arranged for people aged 16-32 to Taize in France.  If you know someone who would be interested in this life changing experience, contact the Minster church or look out for posters around the town for more details.  
WENDY’S HOUSE BIBLE STUDY
4th Monday in the month

This is a new bible study group and has had two meetings so far. We are using ‘Christian Disciples’ -12 studies for Individuals or Groups, and have explored how to use Quiet Time for connecting with God and how to use Prayer.

ELDERS’ MEETING
The four elders this year, Margaret Edwards, Marion Barton, Helen Dawson and Karen Woollard meet with Norman Price, our minister, and John Alpin, the church secretary, every month to discuss pastoral and spiritual care of our ministers and our members. This year this involved planning the Vision Day and overseeing the progress of the targets we set ourselves with God’s guidance. We have also discussed together and at Church meetings and Council meetings, our concerns about helping the leadership of the church if no new elders step forward in January when Margaret finishes her three years.

Karen Woollard

WORSHIP GROUP
2nd Monday in the month

This is a group of people from our church; we have had 2 meetings so far. In the first we used the Hymnal Plus and Mission Praise to learn some new songs together. In our second meeting we planned an act of worship to be broadcast on Warminster Community Radio on 12th December and John Alpin joined us to tell us how the ‘God Slot’ on WCR works and how our service will be picked up on the internet and in sheltered accommodation in Warminster. At our meetings we have a short act of worship together at the end of the session and have felt very blessed and supported by God. Future meetings will be adapted to meet the worship needs of our church, our members and the community.
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SEWING GROUP 
[image: image8.wmf]The sewing group is still meeting twice a month and we have several new members, and currently our membership stands at 19. Various crafts are undertaken, delicate cross stitch, beading (including Christmas tree decorations and jewellery for the Christmas boxes), knitting, with garments made from wool spun by two of our members. Other members make knitted toys and baby clothes and knitting for the shoe boxes at the end of the year with one member making and dressing a number of beautiful dolls for the boxes. Embroidery, stitched cards and quilting are also undertaken. Another quilt for the Linus project has been completed. Scarves are made for another coffee morning.  

A very successful Christmas tea took place at Crockerton Garden Centre where Denise’s cakes were very much enjoyed by all – so much so that we have booked for this year.

We welcome any new members who would like to join our group – we always have a break for tea and biscuits and there’s plenty of lively chat as well.

 Pam Copeland
 
COOPER HOUSEGROUP 2009/2010

  The group continues to have a membership of 12 and we meet on the third Monday of each month at one of the member’s homes. Our usual meeting time is 7.30 pm.  Currently our bible study sessions are directed towards an understanding of “The Beatitudes” as they appear in chapter 5 of the gospel by Matthew. We use a Bible Study Series by Frank Collier which has a set of questions at the end of each session and members are expected to have attempted the answers before the actual meetings.  Most members lead a session, but any new member is not expected to lead a session until and unless they feel comfortable to do so. However space in our homes is a problem and therefore at the present time we are unable to invite new members.       
Derrik Copland 
FRIENDSHIP CLUB

This has been meeting regularly on the 1st Tuesday of each month, with a membership of 4 – 8 people.

‘Rummikubs ’is our preferred game, with a cup of tea and a chat in an interval between games. If anyone would like to join us, we do have other games to play, or card games. 

Our invitation to meet the residents of Flers Court and share with them one afternoon a month wasn’t taken up by them but we are hoping that when ‘Imber Court’ residents move in some of them may like to join us.

Margaret Edwards

MEET FOR PRAYER

 Between one and five people have been meeting on Friday afternoons at 3.30p.m. to pray for any personal request, our church fellowship and activities, all those who use our premises, the town and area and the wider world.

Anyone is welcome to join us regularly or occasionally.

Personal prayer requests, which you can put on the board in the foyer, are always kept confidential. 

Margaret Edwards
‘GETTING TO KNOW YOU’ TEATIME
On the 3rd Tuesday each month, 2.30p.m. to 4 p.m. Numbers have varied but have included 5 visitors from outside our church family. Come along and join us for a happy relaxed afternoon.

Jenny Sanders

ACTION FOR CHILDREN (NCH)

A total of £969.72 was raised in the past year; £719.72 from boxes, £150 from a coffee morning and £100 from the communal Christmas card. Thanks to all for their generosity.

Ruth has some Action for Children Diaries available.  

WEDNESDAY EVENING FELLOWSHIP

During the winter meetings are only being held once a month. David and Ruth have continued to arrange an interesting programme. Numbers are a little down and new members, men and women, would be welcome to join us.  This year the group again packed shoeboxes for the Trussell Trust to take to Bulgaria; Many thanks to all within the church who brought along items for the boxes during the past few months. 65 boxes were packed and taken to Salisbury, along with various ‘left over items’ – hats, underwear etc which will also find their way to Bulgaria.
COFFEE MORNINGS
[image: image9.wmf]Coffee mornings for charity will continue in 2011. These are held on the 2nd Saturday each month. If you would like to book one of the dates and run a coffee morning for your chosen charity please contact Ruth Dodge. Some dates have gone but there are still several to choose from.
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TREASURER’S REPORT
Last year was an expensive year for the church but we ended the year in a better position than expected. The work on the ceiling was completed within budget although we had the extra expense of treatment for Dry Rot.

Although our income is reduced due to lower interest rates and smaller offerings, our expenses have also fallen in some areas which has helped our position.

We are required to return a Reserves Policy to the Area Office; this is to justify the funds we are holding in reserve. We should only have 50% of our annual expenditure in reserve – at the moment this works out at about £25,000. Our General fund at the end of the financial year totalled £34,600. The extra funds are held for income and against the expense of completing the work on the church.

During the year we made three collections of behalf of:

The Pakistan flood:

£162

The Haiti Appeal:

£270

The Cumbria Floods:

£372.60 (this includes collections from Westbury)

Also we donated £700 to the Area for Connexional Funds

We ended the year with a £19,433 deficit, which is very good, considering the ceiling work cost us £20,920 (taking account of donations received)

If you would like a copy of the accounts for last year please ask me.

Hilary Reynolds
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The Warminster and District Foodbank has entered an exciting new phase.  Premises were identified which would be suitable for a Distribution Centre in East Street and work is going on apace to prepare it for opening
This will mean, of course, that after making our home in the Foyer of the Church, we will be leaving you – and John gets back his cupboard.  All of us would like to say a big thank you for your kind hospitality and for giving us the opportunity to reach out and make contact with members of the community.  Being ‘on the street’ has made the Foodbank easily accessible.

Now we begin a different period in our growth, with the vision that we will be able to provide food more specifically suited to families by picking items off our shelves; giving parents enough to feed a family of two, three or four children.  Volunteers are also going to be undertaking training and learning more about the services available to people who may be in debt, need benefit advice or employment skills.
We hope that by opening up these premises we will also be able to invite professionals to discuss how to apply for benefits, give advice and encourage people to save with the Credit Union.  The opportunities are many and we look forward to 2011, thankful in the knowledge that our friends at the United Church will always be with us.
Marion Barton




These & quotes elsewhere

from ‘A stocking full of

 Christmas’ 

by Mark Stibbe

MESSAGE FROM HARARE

As you may all remember the church donated something in the region of £500 back in 2004/5 to the Building Fund at Hatcliffe.The official opening and dedication of the Hatcliffe Methodist Church took place in August. A list of all persons and churches who donated money was read out at the service to over 1000 people who attended on that day and the congregation acknowledged with gratitude all the help in getting the church started. A framed poster was hung on the church wall with all the names of the donors. The building is at last complete, decorated and looking beautiful, the plot is walled in and a borehole has been sunk to supply water to all the poor people in the surrounding area. It really looks lovely and everyone can feel .proud of the part they played in making it happen. With God’s help they triumphed over adversity to make it happen!

Pam Copeland
LILLIAN ASHWORTH
Lillian was born in Barrow in Furness in 1917: the daughter of a Branch Manager in the manufacturing industry who then became a Minister.  She was the eldest of 4.  The family were essentially London based and that is where Lillian met Harold (Harry) Ashwood and became the teenage sweethearts who eventually married in 1938.  With the austerity of war Lillian had to bring up her 3 sons, Michael, Terry and Rodney, while Harry was away in Belgium.  Then after the war, in 1951, her daughter BB was born. All of her children married and had children of there own so the extended family has grown – and continues to grow.  

In total there are 9 grandchildren, 13 great grandchildren and 2 great- great grandchildren.  Distance combined with failing hearing and increased arthritis in her hand made communication so much harder.  But she always enjoyed hearing news of them all. 

Lillian has lived with her daughter and son in law, Iain, for the best part of the last decade. Before that Harry and she lived in Westbury for 10 years.

There have been 4 themes in her life: 

Total, love and devotion to her dearly departed husband Harry: for virtually all their lives they were together: school; courting; coping with the challenges and anxiety of the war years; travelling the world with Harry in his military career – each a voyage of discovery and then fond happy memories: Mauritius; Kenya, Singapore, Germany (several times).  She shared Harry’s love of gardening and of The Lake District making frequent trips up there; something that has rubbed off onto the next generation of the family.  They held dear their shared love of the beauty, peace and tranquillity of Stourhead .

Family: She had a great love for, and interest in, all her family.  Being spread all over the country and indeed world sometimes made it hard for her to see and keep in touch with everyone.  She always loved to hear about all her grandchildren, and kept photographs in her homes which she loved to look at in a quiet moment.
Unselfishness and helping others: just a sample:  helping orphanages in Kenya & in Singapore; Guide Commissioner in Nanuki in Kenya; Matron initially and then cook in an approved school in Kineton (aged 65) – where she was held in the highest of regard for her friendship and kindness towards the boys – why they were there mattered not to her – she wanted to do her bit to help them get their lives back together again - by being “Mum” to them all; Help the Aged shop in Westbury until 82; tea lady in the Abbeyfield home in Westbury (aged 84) when they made her redundant on health & safety grounds after a risk assessment!  

Her generosity with time, affection and genuine interest in helping others in some small way, was in her genes.  

Finally, The Church: Lillian’s faith has always been central to her life: from an early life right through to her 7 or so years in coming to the United Church every Sunday until last Autumn.   Her Sunday trek all the way down here with her trolley (loaded with chocolate brownies) in the early days and then with us dropping her off by car        

So those 4 themes have been the mainstay of her life but what about the more mundane and everyday things that made Nanna who she was – what gave her the zest for life – where did the humour come from:

Food & drink: she was a consummate cook: stew & dumplings; roast potatoes; ice cream.  Cakes – be they simple cup cakes or eye opening wrestling rings and rugby pitch birthday cakes.  All her food was lovely because she 'made it with love'.   

Her Hearing: thank goodness for digital hearing aids: gone were the days when one could hear the television out in the street because the volume was the highest it could be.  But she was the first to recognise that if her failing hearing was the only thing wrong then she was lucky compared to some.  Passing the phone to Nanna saying “it’s Georgina” was greeted with “who - my cleaner”.  

(Excerpt from Iain Campbell’s Tribute to Lillian at a Service of Thanksgiving for her life, held in The United Church on Saturday 13th November 2010)

 The recipe Lillian used for her chocolate Brownies.

Double chocolate brownies




 Fudge sauce
{Makes 9 large or 16 small}                                                          55g/2oz butter

115g/4oz butter (+ extra for greasing)                                       225g/8oz golden caster sugar

115g/4oz plain chocolate – broken into pieces
            150ml/5fl oz milk

300g/ 10½oz golden caster sugar



250g/8oz golden syrup

Pinch salt 






200g/7oz plain chocolate broken 

1 tsp vanilla essence 





into pieces

2 large eggs

140g/5oz plain flour

2 tbsp cocoa powder

100g/3½oz white chocolate chip

Preheat oven to 180°C/350°F, Gas mark 4. Grease and line 18cm/7” baking tin

Place butter and chocolate in a small heatproof bowl and set over a saucepan of gently simmering water until melted. Stir until smooth. Leave to cool slightly. Stir in sugar, salt and vanilla essence, add eggs, one at a time and beat until well blended. 

Stir flour and cocoa powder into mixture and blend until smooth. Stir in chocolate chips. Pour mixture into tin and bake in preheated oven for 35-40 minutes or until top is evenly coloured and a skewer inserted into centre comes out almost clean. Leave to cool slightly whilst preparing sauce.

To make sauce: place butter, sugar, milk and syrup in a small saucepan and heat gently until sugar has dissolved. Bring to the boil, stir 10 minutes or until mixture is caramel colour. Remove from heat and add chocolate. Stir until smooth.

Cut Brownies into squares and serve immediately with sauce.
Obviously these are also tasty brought along to church to eat with coffee!!!


�





A Little boy and girl were singing their favourite Christmas carol, ‘Silent Night’. The boy concluded the rendition with the words,’Sleep in Heavenly beans’. His sister quickly corrected him; ’It’s not beans, it’s peas.’








�


A volunteer is needed to make sure posters advertising special services and events are made and displayed.


Jim Blackwell’s artistic talent is missed. However you don’t have to have his skill with a paint brush, producing posters is a fairly easy task these days for anyone with a computer !Our Harvest Festival service came and went without members of the public being aware of it as details were not displayed in our window. Can you make sure this doesn’t happen again?











There will, again this year, will be a Communal Christmas Card which you can write in to send Christmas greetings


 to all your friends at church. You are asked to then


 put the money you have saved on individual cards 


into a collection box for Action for Children.





�





It isn’t far to Bethlehem town,


It’s anywhere that Christ comes down


And feels in people’s smiling face,


A loving and abiding place


The road to Bethle’m runs through


The homes of folks like me and you





Probably the reason we all go so haywire at Christmastime with the endless unrestrained and often silly buying of gifts is that we don’t quite know how to put our love into words.	     Harlan Miller











�





Take time to be aware that in the very midst of our busy preparations for the celebration of Christ’s birth in ancient Bethlehem, Christ is reborn in the Bethlehems of our homes and daily lives. 


Take time, slow down, be still, be awake to the Divine mystery that looks so common and so ordinary and yet is wondrously present.	                           


Edward Hays








